



 MEETING OF THE
LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
September 20, 2012
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Authority Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Tuition Trust Authority to order at 10:49 a.m.

The following members of the Authority were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Ms. Barbara Baier



Mr. Scott Ballard


Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer




Sen. Eric Lafleur



Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Ms. Wendy Simoneaux





Dr. Larry Tremblay



Mr. John Williams


The following members were absent:


Mr. Patrick Bell



Ms. Erin Bendily

Ms. Maurice Durbin
Mr. Marc Guichard



Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Pete Lafleur



Mr. Michael Murphy


Mr. Stephen Toups




Eleven members were present which did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Chairman called the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Tuition Trust Authority to order.


The following members of the Authority’s Executive Committee were present:


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.

Ms. Barbara Baier


Mr. Jimmy Long


Mr. John Williams

Four members were present which did represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Senator Lafleur and Mr. Ballard to the Executive Committee of the Authority.
The following staff members were present: 
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Ms. Alice Brown


Mr. Kelvin Deloch

Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Robyn Lively


Mr. Jason McCann


Mr. Richard Omdal


Ms. Deborah Paul

Ms. Devlin Richard


Ms. Ryan Shaw


Mr. Gus Wales


Under introductions and announcements, Mr. Lavigne announced that Ms. Wendy Simoneaux has been appointed to serve as a representative from the LSU System replacing Dr. Michael Gargano.  

Mr. Lavigne recognized Mr. Scott Ballard who was unable to attend the meeting last month.  He has been appointed to serve as a representative from the LSU Board of Supervisors.  Mr. Lavigne thanked them for their service and welcomed them to the Commission and Authority.


Ms. Amrhein stated that a recent Executive Order was distributed which restricts per diem payments for certain Boards and Commissions.  She stated that Mr. Eldredge is in the process of reviewing the language because there are some exemptions in the order.  Ms. Amrhein stated it is prudent, at this point, to withhold per diems until the issue is clarified.  Mr. Eldredge stated that, in his opinion, members will be eligible for per diem based on the statutory provision which provides that members of the Commission and Authority shall be paid compensation.


Dr. Barnes-Teamer arrived at the meeting in progress.


 The minutes of the July 18, 2012 Executive Committee of the Authority meeting were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Williams made a motion for approval.  Ms. Baier seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.

Ms. Amrhein noted that two of LOSFA’s Executive staff members are absent for this meeting.  Mr. Roberts is attending the annual GEAR UP Conference and Dr. Boutte’ is attending the National College Access Network Conference as an invited panelist representing Louisiana. 


Under Program Updates, Mr. Wales, Director of Public Information and Communications Division, presented the START Outreach Report for August 2012.  Mr. Wales stated one START event was held at an employee benefits fair at St. Tammany Hospital.  He stated the month of September is National College Savings Month.  Mr. Roberts has been involved in a media tour promoting the START program and has been joined at some of the locations by representatives from the Treasurer’s Office and by LOSFA’s Executive Director, Ms. Amrhein.

Sen. Lafleur asked for clarification regarding the state match.  He asked if regardless of the account owner’s income, the account owner receives an offset of up to $4,800 per child, per year on their gross adjusted income for the amount deposited.  Ms. Amrhein confirmed that this is correct for state income taxes returns.  Mr. Wales explained the match is between 2 - 14% depending on the account owner’s income.  The lower the income, the higher the rate matched on deposits.  Sen. Lafleur asked how much the state match cost each year?  Ms. Amrhein explained there is an appropriation of $1.7 million each year in state general funds which has been enough to cover the cost to date.  
Mr. Lavigne noted there was an income cap of $100,000 when the START Saving Program was implemented.  The legislature removed the income cap and the match is now calculated on a gradual scale up to 14% depending on the income of the family.  
Mr. Eldredge stated the legislature removed the income cap in order to encourage the growth of the program.  He explained that deposits by high income account owners would leverage lower management fees, which would benefit low income account owners.  Mr. Eldredge stated that although the program was first established by the legislature in 1995, there was no funding until 1997.  He stated that until the cap restriction was eliminated in 2002, the number of account owners and money invested was very small compared to the approximate $400 million currently in the program.

Ms. Amrhein presented the START Activity Report for the period ending August 31, 2012.  Ms. Amrhein explained that this report shows the number of START accounts opened, closed, deposits, disbursements and refunds.  Ms. Amrhein noted the report shows the active accounts and inactive accounts that were closed and the reasons for closing.  
Ms. Amrhein presented the START activity comparison for August 2012 and the 5 year average for August.  Ms. Amrhein stated most notable is the increase in the amount of disbursements which is attributable to more students entering college as the program matures.

Ms. Amrhein presented a report which gives investment options for all of the funds offered to START account owners.  The report shows the level of risk/reward for each fund and the number of participants in each. 

Sen. Lafleur confirmed that a refund can be made if the child decides not to attend school and that the refund would not include the state match and would be taxable?  Ms. Amrhein confirmed that unqualified refunds do not receive the earning enhancement match, taxes have to be paid on any earnings and a federal penalty is rendered.  
Mr. Ballard asked for clarification on the match.  Ms. Amrhein explained the match is between 2 – 14% and is based on the account owner’s income.  For example, if the account owner’s income is less than $30,000 a year, the deposits would be matched at 14%; if the account owner’s income is $100,000 or more, the deposits would be matched at 2%.    

Ms. Simoneaux asked what would constitute an active account without a beneficiary? The reason she asks is because the report shows more active accounts than total unduplicated beneficiaries.  Ms. Amrhein stated accounts must have a named beneficiary.  Mr. Eldredge stated there can be more than one account owner for one beneficiary which would explain the discrepancy in the numbers.  

Dr. Tremblay stated one of the beneficial aspects of the program is that if the beneficiary decides not to attend college, the account owner is allowed to transfer those funds to a family member without penalty.  
Sen. Lafleur asked what percent of account owners are receiving the 2% match?  Ms. Fulco, START Division Director, stated it is approximately 30-35%.  

Sen. Lafleur asked if the 2% match would be given if an account owner deposited $200,000 in one year?  Ms. Fulco explained there is a limit established for each account owner based on the age of the beneficiary when the account is opened.  
Mr. Ballard noted that it seems Louisiana is at the forefront of the 529 programs across the country.  Ms. Amrhein confirmed and stated that Louisiana is the only state that offers this type of state match benefit.      
Ms. Amrhein noted the importance of reaching the middle-to-low income families with information on the START Program.  She explained that the GEAR UP program offers the “Rewards for Success” to students in middle-to-low income families.  Students who qualify for “Rewards for Success” have a START account opened in their name and federal funds from the GEAR UP grant are deposited in those accounts for college.  Ms. Amrhein stated the student’s parents can also make deposits to the account and the amount of the state match is based on the parent’s income.  Ms. Amrhein stated the goal is to cultivate the savings mentality and ability to save and make it as easy as possible for students to achieve post-secondary education.  
Mr. Lawson asked what tools are being used to get the information to low-middle income families?  Ms. Amrhein stated it has been a challenge since the beginning of the program because the marketing dollars have been limited.  She stated the agency’s public outreach employees make presentations at schools, conduct public seminars, and partner with the faith based community.  The current media tour has also been successful.  She encouraged any ideas or suggestions from members.    

Mr. Lawson asked if a beneficiary decides not to attend college, can the funds be transferred to a non-family member?  Mr. Eldredge explained the program is limited to the parameters of the federal law.  Federal law is trying to prevent people from avoiding federal taxes; however, at the same time to promote education.  Mr. Eldredge noted the law states the funds can be transferred to a family member and gives a broad definition of family including cousins, uncles, aunts, siblings, parents.  He stated if transferred to a non-family member, federal law considers it an unqualified transfer and the owner would be subject to penalties.      

Dr. Tremblay asked if the beneficiary decides to not attend college, can the account be left open and transferred to a future grandchild?  Mr. Eldredge confirmed. 

Mr. Ballard stated high school guidance counselors are a great resource to get this information to the target audience.  Ms. Amrhein stated the agency conducts annual guidance counselor workshops to ensure the counselors have the current information to provide to the students.  She stated the goal is to become more involved in the middle schools.    


Under New Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider creating a Joint Ad Hoc Personnel Committee by the Chairman, with the concurrence of the Commission and Authority, to conduct a search for an Executive Director.  Ms. Amrhein will retire August 2013.  Senator Lafleur made a motion to approve.  Mr. Williams seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  Ms. Amrhein explained this action may seem premature; however, she wanted to ensure ample time to form a committee, establish a timeline, decide on marketing plan, etc.  

There being no further business, Ms. Baier made a motion to adjourn at 11:22 a.m.  Mr. Ballard seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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